

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA  
+ + + + +  
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE AND CANNABIS BOARD  
+ + + + +  
MEETING

-----=  
IN THE MATTER OF:                   :  
  :  
LEGAL AGENDA                        :  
LICENSING AGENDA                   :  
SUPPLEMENTAL LICENSING           :  
AGENDA                               :  
MEDICAL CANNABIS                   :  
LICENSING AGENDA                   :  
LICENSING ADMINISTRATIVE         :  
DOCKET (STREATERY)                :  
BOARD TEMPORARY LICENSE          :  
AND ONE DAY SUBSTANTIAL          :  
CHANGE DOCKET                      :  
LICENSING ADMINISTRATIVE         :  
DOCKET (ALCOHOL                   :  
AWARENESS PROVIDER               :  
CERTIFICATION RENEWAL)           :  
LICENSING ADMINISTRATIVE         :  
DOCKET                               :  
-----=

Wednesday  
June 7, 2023

The Alcoholic Beverage and Cannabis Board met via WebEx videoconference, Chairperson Donovan W. Anderson presiding.

PRESENT:

- DONOVAN W. ANDERSON, Chairperson
- BOBBY CATO, JR., Member
- EDWARD S. GRANDIS, Member
- JENI HANSEN, Member
- JAMES SHORT, JR., Member

ALSO PRESENT:

- JOSE ORELLANA, DC ABCA Staff

1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 (2:52 p.m.)

3 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: All right. So  
4 I want all Board members to remain on board, so  
5 we can finish our agenda item for the day. All  
6 right. Thank you.

7 All right. So now we have finally  
8 concluded our public hearing on the rules, so let  
9 us now do our legal agenda.

10 The first matter on our legal agenda  
11 is a review of an offer in compromise in lieu of  
12 a hearing dated June 6, 2023, for Case Number 23-  
13 CMP-00029, Tres Creole Catering, License Number  
14 111150.

15 The offer in compromise is charge 1,  
16 failed to provide prepared food with sales,  
17 service, and consumption of alcohol. This is a  
18 first primary tier violation, statutory authority  
19 D.C. Code Section 25-113(I)(2) and 23 DCRM  
20 Section 2000.1. The fine is \$1,000 payable  
21 within 30 days or the license shall be suspended  
22 indefinitely until the fine has been paid.

23 Charge 2, failed to produce requested  
24 records within 48 hours. This is a first primary  
25 tier violation, statutory authority D.C. Code

1 Section 25-113(I)(4) and Section 25-823(A)(5).  
2 There is a \$1,000 fine payable within 30 days or  
3 the license shall be suspended indefinitely until  
4 the fine has been paid.

5 Charge 3, no ODA or ABC manager, first  
6 secondary tier violation, statutory authority  
7 D.C. Code Section 25-701. There is a fine of  
8 \$250 payable within 30 days or the license shall  
9 be suspended indefinitely.

10 I make a motion that we accept this  
11 offer in compromise. Is there a second?

12 Ms. Hansen has seconded.

13 The vote -- we'll have a roll call.  
14 I'm sorry. Ms. Hansen has seconded the motion.  
15 We'll have a roll call vote.

16 Mr. Cato?

17 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

18 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

19 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

20 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

21 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
22 agree.

23 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
24 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
25 zero.

1                   Number 2, review of a settlement  
2 agreement dated May 24, 2023, by and between  
3 Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1E and Anania  
4 Market Wine & Spirits, License Number 122253.

5                   I make a motion that we approve this  
6 request. Is there a second?

7                   MEMBER GRANDIS: Ed Grandis will  
8 second.

9                   CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis has  
10 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
11 call vote.

12                   Mr. Cato?

13                   MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

14                   CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

15                   MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

16                   CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

17                   MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
18 agree.

19                   CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
20 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
21 zero.

22                   Number 3, review of a settlement  
23 agreement dated June 2, 2023, by and between  
24 Advisory Neighborhood Commission 2B and Amparo --  
25 I'm sorry, Amparo Fondito, License Number 124404.

1 I make a motion that we approve this  
2 request. Is there a second?

3 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis will  
4 second.

5 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis has  
6 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
7 call vote.

8 Mr. Cato?

9 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

10 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

11 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

12 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

13 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
14 agree.

15 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
16 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
17 zero.

18 Number 4, review of a settlement  
19 agreement dated June 3, 2023, by and between the  
20 Kalorama Citizens Association and Tsehay  
21 Restaurant and Bar, License Number 124493.

22 I make a motion that we approve this  
23 request. Is there a second?

24 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

25 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato has

1 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
2 call vote.

3 Mr. Short? I'm sorry. Mr. Cato?

4 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

5 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

6 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

7 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

8 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
9 agree.

10 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
11 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
12 zero.

13 Number 5, review of a consent motion  
14 to consolidate and continue protest hearings  
15 dated May 31, 2023, in Case Number 23-PRO-00015  
16 and Case Number 23-PRO-0046, Tom's Watch Bar,  
17 License Number 119403.

18 I make a motion that we approve this  
19 request. Is there a second?

20 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. Second.

21 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen has  
22 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
23 call vote.

24 Mr. Cato?

25 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

1 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

2 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

3 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

4 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
5 agree.

6 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
7 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
8 zero.

9 Number 6, review of correspondence  
10 from Council Member Brianne K. Nadeau dated  
11 June 1, 2023, regarding her support for the  
12 creation of a moratorium zone for the North Shaw  
13 and 9th Street neighborhood. This is an FYI for  
14 the Board.

15 We now move to our licensing agenda.  
16 The first matter on the licensing agenda is a  
17 review application for a stipulated license with  
18 letter of ANC support for a new ABC license.  
19 This is for Ridge Club, License Number 124582.

20 I make a motion that we approve this  
21 request. Is there a second?

22 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I  
23 second.

24 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen has  
25 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll

1 call vote.

2 Mr. Cato?

3 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

4 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

5 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

6 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

7 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I

8 agree.

9 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.

10 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-

11 zero.

12 Number 2, review application for  
13 safekeeping of license. This is for Tigerella,  
14 T-I-G-E-R-E-L-L-A, License Number 119978.

15 I make a motion that we approve this  
16 request. Is there a second?

17 MEMBER GRANDIS: Ed Grandis. I

18 second.

19 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

20 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis and

21 Mr. Cato second the motion. We'll have a roll

22 call vote.

23 Mr. Cato?

24 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

25 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?



1 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

2 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

3 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
4 agree.

5 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
6 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
7 zero.

8 Number 3, review application for  
9 safekeeping of license. This is for Lucky Bar.  
10 I'm sorry, Tigerella that we voted to approve,  
11 the safekeeping through September 30, 2023. I  
12 had not mentioned that.

13 For Lucky Bar, this is also a review  
14 -- a safekeeping request, and I make a motion  
15 that we approve the safekeeping through  
16 September 23, 2023. This is for Lucky Bar,  
17 License Number 020234. Is there a second?

18 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. Second.

19 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen has  
20 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
21 call vote.

22 Mr. Cato?

23 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

24 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

25 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

1 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

2 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
3 agree.

4 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
5 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
6 zero.

7 Number 4, review application for  
8 safekeeping of license. This is for City Corner  
9 Market.

10 I make a motion that we approve this  
11 request through September 30, 2023. Is there a  
12 second?

13 MEMBER GRANDIS: Ed Grandis will  
14 second.

15 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis has  
16 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
17 call vote.

18 Mr. Cato?

19 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

20 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

21 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

22 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

23 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
24 agree.

25 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.

1 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
2 zero.

3 Number 4, review application for  
4 entertainment endorsement. This is for Tico>Nama  
5 Ko, License Number 093610.

6 I make a motion that we approve this  
7 request. Is there a second?

8 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen will  
9 second.

10 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen has  
11 seconded the motion. We will have a roll call  
12 vote.

13 Mr. Cato?

14 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

15 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

16 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

17 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

18 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
19 agree.

20 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
21 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
22 zero.

23 Number 6, review application for  
24 change of hours. This is for Neptune Room,  
25 License Number 109739.

1 I make a motion that we placard this  
2 matter. Is there a second?

3 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen will  
4 second.

5 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen has  
6 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
7 call hearing.

8 Mr. Cato?

9 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

10 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

11 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

12 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

13 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
14 agree.

15 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
16 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
17 zero.

18 Number 7, review application for  
19 change of hours for Sidewalk Caf,. This is for  
20 The Showtime, License Number 089186.

21 I make a motion that we placard this  
22 matter. Is there a second?

23 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

24 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato has  
25 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll

1 call vote.

2 Mr. Cato?

3 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

4 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

5 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

6 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

7 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I

8 agree.

9 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.

10 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-

11 zero.

12 Number 8, review request to increase  
13 the total occupancy load of the establishment  
14 from 21 to 44. This is for Kidst, K-I-D-S-T,  
15 Lounge, License Number 119361.

16 I make a motion that we placard this  
17 matter. Is there a second?

18 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

19 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. Second.

20 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato has  
21 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
22 call vote.

23 Mr. Cato?

24 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

25 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

1 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

2 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

3 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
4 agree.

5 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
6 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
7 zero.

8 Number 9, review application for a  
9 class change from Retailer C Restaurant to  
10 Retailer C Tavern. This is for Kidst Lounge,  
11 License Number 119361.

12 I make a motion that we placard this  
13 matter. Is there a second?

14 MEMBER GRANDIS: Ed Grandis will  
15 second.

16 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis has  
17 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
18 call vote.

19 Mr. Cato?

20 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

21 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

22 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

23 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

24 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
25 agree.

1 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
2 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
3 zero.

4 Number 10, review application for  
5 entertainment endorsement inside of the premises  
6 only. This is for Kidst Lounge, License  
7 Number 119361.

8 I make a motion that we placard this  
9 matter. Is there a second?

10 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

11 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
12 second.

13 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato and  
14 Mr. Grandis have seconded the motion. We will  
15 have a roll call vote.

16 Mr. Cato?

17 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

18 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

19 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

20 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

21 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
22 agree.

23 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
24 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
25 zero.

1                   Number 11, review application for a  
2 sidewalk caf, with 12 seats. I make a motion --  
3 this is for Matisse Bar & Grill, License  
4 Number 025496.

5                   I make a motion that we refer this  
6 matter back to licensing. Is there a second?

7                   MEMBER GRANDIS: Ed Grandis will  
8 second.

9                   MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. Second.

10                  CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis and  
11 Ms. Hansen have seconded the motion. We will  
12 have a roll call vote.

13                  Mr. Cato?

14                  MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

15                  CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

16                  MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

17                  CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

18                  MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
19 agree.

20                  CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
21 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
22 zero.

23                  Number 12, review application for an  
24 off-premises storage permit endorsement to store  
25 alcoholic beverage inventory offsite at



1 2903 Sherman Avenue, Northwest. The request is  
2 made from Harvard Liquors, License Number 114547.

3 I make a motion that we approve this  
4 request. Is there a second?

5 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis will  
6 second.

7 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen will  
8 second.

9 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis has  
10 seconded the motion, and along with Ms. Hansen.  
11 We will have a roll call vote.

12 Mr. Cato?

13 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

14 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

15 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

16 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

17 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis  
18 agrees.

19 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
20 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
21 zero.

22 Number 13, review a request for  
23 approval to provide a gift of Alicia Keys concert  
24 tickets that does not exceed \$500 in value to  
25 various licensed retail establishments. This is

1 for -- the request has been made from Breakthru  
2 Beverage, License Number 060518.

3 I make a motion that we approve this  
4 request. Is there a second?

5 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I  
6 second.

7 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

8 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato and  
9 Ms. Hansen have seconded the motion. We will  
10 have a roll call vote.

11 Mr. Cato?

12 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

13 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

14 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

15 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

16 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
17 agree.

18 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
19 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
20 zero.

21 We now move to our notice of  
22 supplemental licensing agenda. The first matter  
23 on our notice of supplemental licensing agenda,  
24 review request for a temporary operating retail  
25 permit. This is from Thompson Washington

1 DC/Anchovy Social/Maialino Mare, License  
2 Number 125078.

3 I make a motion that we approve this  
4 request. Is there a second?

5 MEMBER GRANDIS: Ed Grandis will  
6 second.

7 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis has  
8 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
9 call vote.

10 Mr. Cato?

11 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

12 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

13 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

14 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

15 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I --  
16 I agree.

17 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
18 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
19 zero.

20 Number 2, review request for approval  
21 to provide a gift of -- a gift of tacos for a  
22 promotional event that does not exceed \$500 in  
23 value to Corner Market. This is for -- from  
24 Breakthru Beverage, License Number 060518.

25 I make a motion that we approve this

1 request. Is there a second?

2 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

3 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen will  
4 second.

5 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato has  
6 seconded the motion. I think Ms. Hansen has also  
7 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
8 call vote.

9 Mr. Cato?

10 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

11 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

12 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

13 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

14 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
15 agree.

16 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
17 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
18 zero.

19 We now move to our notice of meeting  
20 medical cannabis licensing agenda. The first  
21 matter on our medical cannabis licensing agenda,  
22 review of a medical cannabis retailer's  
23 endorsement application to add delivery and  
24 education tasting endorsement. This is from  
25 Herbal Alternative, License Number 117377.

1 I make a motion that we approve this  
2 request. Is there a second?

3 MEMBER GRANDIS: Ed Grandis seconds.

4 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I second.

5 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis and  
6 Mr. Cato seconded the motion. We will have a  
7 roll call vote.

8 Mr. Cato?

9

10 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

11 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

12 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

13 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

14 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
15 agree.

16 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
17 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
18 zero.

19 Number 2, review of a medical cannabis  
20 retailer's endorsement application to add  
21 delivery and education tasting endorsements.  
22 This is for Anacostia Organics, License  
23 Number 117379.

24 I make a motion that we approve that  
25 request. Is there a second?

1 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

2 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato  
3 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
4 call vote.

5 Mr. Cato?

6 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

7 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

8 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

9 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

10 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
11 agree.

12 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
13 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
14 zero.

15 Number 3, review of a medical cannabis  
16 retailer's endorsement application to add  
17 delivery endorsement. This is for Cannabliss,  
18 License Number 117380.

19 I make a motion that we approve this  
20 request. Is there a second?

21 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis will  
22 second.

23 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis has  
24 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
25 call vote.

1 Mr. Cato?

2 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

3 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

4 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
5 agree.

6 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

7 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

8 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.

9 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
10 zero.

11 Number 4, review safekeeping status of  
12 cultivation center license and progress of  
13 construction pursuant to temporary closure due to  
14 a damaging fiscal year 22 fire. This is for  
15 Organic Wellness, License Number 117371.

16 I make a motion that we have a fact  
17 finding hearing. Is there a second?

18 MEMBER GRANDIS: Ed Grandis will  
19 second.

20 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis has  
21 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
22 call vote.

23 Mr. Cato?

24 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

25 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

1 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

2 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

3 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
4 agree.

5 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
6 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
7 zero.

8 Number 5, review status of placarded  
9 transfer of location to 2046 West Virginia  
10 Avenue. This is for Holistic Remedies, License  
11 Number 117369.

12 I make a motion that we have a fact  
13 finding hearing. Is there a second?

14 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen will  
15 second.

16 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen has  
17 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
18 call vote.

19 Mr. Cato?

20 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

21 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

22 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

23 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

24 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
25 agree.



1 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
2 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
3 zero.

4 Number 5 (sic), review status of  
5 safekeeping and approved conditional transfer of  
6 location for medical cannabis cultivation center  
7 at 6500 Chillum Place, Northwest. This is for  
8 DC's Finest, License Number 117367.

9 I make a motion that we have a fact  
10 finding hearing. Is there a second?

11 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

12 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato has  
13 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
14 call vote.

15 Mr. Cato?

16 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

17 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

18 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

19 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

20 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
21 agree.

22 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
23 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes four-zero-  
24 zero.

25 All right. We will move to our Board

1 temporary license and one-day substantial change  
2 docket. On this docket, there are 43 licensees,  
3 some with a name -- I'm going to give the name,  
4 the type of license that they request, the event,  
5 the date of the event, the license number, and  
6 the attendees. And at the end of the list of 43,  
7 I will make a motion that the ABC Board grants  
8 these temporary licenses.

9 The first request is from Lana Mahmoud  
10 for a one-day license Class F. It's for a  
11 concert. This is on June 24th. The license  
12 number is 124923, 800 attendees, 10 security  
13 guards.

14 Number 2, another request from Lana  
15 Mahmoud, a one-day license Class F, concert/live  
16 music performance. This is on June 8th. The  
17 license number is 124924, 350 attendees, six  
18 security guards.

19 Number 3, another request from Lana  
20 Mahmoud, a one-day license Class F, concert/live  
21 music performance. This is June 10th, 2023. The  
22 license number is 124930, 350 attendees, six  
23 security guards.

24 Number 4, another request from Lana  
25 Mahmoud for a one-day license Class F,

1 concert/live music performance, June 15th. The  
2 license number is 124926, 350 attendees, six  
3 security guards.

4 Number 5, another request from Lana  
5 Mahmoud, a one-day license Class F, concert/live  
6 music performance, June 23rd. The license number  
7 is 124931, 350 attendees, six security guards.

8 Number 6, another request from Lana  
9 Mahmoud, a one-day license Class F, live  
10 concert/live music performance, June 14th, 23.  
11 License number is 124928, 500 attendees,  
12 10 security guards.

13 Number 7, another request from Lana  
14 Mahmoud, a one-day license Class F, concert/live  
15 music performance, June 28th. The license number  
16 is 124929, 500 attendees, 10 security guards.

17 Number 8, a request from Aysha, A-Y-S-  
18 H-A, Corbett, a one-day license Class F, live  
19 music performance, June 9th. The license number  
20 is 124975, 150 attendees, three security guards.

21 Number 9, a request from Mary Leshner,  
22 one-day license Class F, live performance. This  
23 is June 7th through June 9th. The license number  
24 is 124995, 100 attendees, four security guards.

25 Number 10, a request from Mary Leshner,

1 a one-day license Class F, museum tour, June 15th.  
2 The license number is 124996, 100 attendees, four  
3 security guards.

4 Number 11, a request from Christopher  
5 Cushman, a one-day license Class F, family  
6 picnic, June 11th. The license number is 129 --  
7 I'm sorry, 124998, 300 attendees, six security  
8 guards.

9 Number 12, a request from Emily  
10 Morrison, a one-day license Class F, fundraiser,  
11 June 10th. The license number is 125008,  
12 75 attendees, two security guards.

13 Number 13, a request from Merritt  
14 Groeschel, G-R-O-E-S-H-E-L (sic), a one-day  
15 license Class F, solutions in hometown  
16 connections fundraiser, June 22nd. The license  
17 number is 125018, 50 attendees, one security  
18 guard.

19 Number 14, a request from Jacey Max,  
20 one-day license Class F, paint and sip gallery  
21 opening, June 8th through June 11th. The license  
22 number is 125026, 75 attendees, two security  
23 guards.

24 Number 15, another request from Jacey  
25 Max, one-day license Class F, paint and sip

1 gallery opening, June 15th through June 18th. The  
2 license number is 125027, 75 attendees, two  
3 security guards.

4 Number 16, a request from Sheridan  
5 Small, a one-day license Class F, architecture  
6 lecture by Ronald Rael. This is June 16th, 2023.  
7 The license number is 125075, 70 attendees, two  
8 security guards.

9 Number 17, another request from  
10 Sheridan Small, a one-day license Class F,  
11 architecture lecture by Suchi Reddy. This is  
12 July 17th, 2023. The license number is 125076,  
13 100 attendees, two security guards.

14 Number 18, a request from Crishon, C-H  
15 -- I'm sorry, C-R-S-H-O-N (sic), Landers, a one-  
16 day license Class F, summer concert series,  
17 June 9th. License number is 125082,  
18 150 attendees, three security guards.

19 Number 19, another request from  
20 Crishon Landers, a one-day license Class F,  
21 summer concert series, June 16th. License number  
22 is 125083, 150 attendees, three security guards.

23 Number 20, another request from  
24 Crishon Landers, one-day license Class F, summer  
25 concert series, June 23rd, 2023. License number

1 is 125084, 150 attendees, three security guards.

2 Number 21, a request from Crishon  
3 Landers, one-day license Class F, summer concert  
4 series, June 30th, 2023. License number is  
5 125085, 150 attendees, three security guards.

6 Number 22, a request from Betilde B-E-  
7 T-I-L-D-E, Munoz, M-U-N-O-Z, hyphen P-O-G-O-S-S-A  
8 -- I'm sorry, P-O-G-O-S-S-I-A-N, a one-day  
9 license Class G. This is for quinceanera, Q-U-I-  
10 N-C-E-A-N-E-R-A. This is June 9th. The license  
11 number is 124955, 153 -- 150 attendees, three  
12 security guards.

13 Number 23, a request from Ryan Bos, a  
14 one-day license Class G, D.C. Pride parade,  
15 June 10th. The license number is 124978,  
16 2,000 attendees, 20 security guards.

17 Number 24, another request from Ryan  
18 Bos, one-day license Class G, D.C. Pride parade,  
19 June 11th, 2023. The license number is 124979,  
20 100,000 attendees, 49 security guards.

21 Number 25, a request from Zachary  
22 Coles, one-day license Class G, soft opening,  
23 June 8th -- June 7th through June 9th. The license  
24 number is 124984, no more than 89 attendees at  
25 one time, four security guards.

1                   Number 26, a request from Zachary  
2                   Coles, one-day license Class G, soft opening,  
3                   June 10th through 11th. License Number 124986, no  
4                   more than 89 attendees at one time, four security  
5                   guards.

6                   Number 27, a request from Zachary  
7                   Coles, one-day license Class G, soft opening,  
8                   June 14th through June 16th. License Number  
9                   124987, no more than 89 attendees at one time.

10                   Number 26 (sic), another request from  
11                   Zachary Coles, one-day license Class G, soft  
12                   opening, June 17th through June 18th. License  
13                   number is 124988, no more than 89 attendees at  
14                   one time, four security guards.

15                   Number 29, another request from  
16                   Zachary Coles, one-day license Class G, soft  
17                   opening, June 21st through June 23rd. License  
18                   number is 124989, no more than 89 attendees, one  
19                   security guard.

20                   Number 30, another request from  
21                   Zachary Coles, one-day license Class G, soft  
22                   opening, June 24th through 25th. The license  
23                   number is 124990, no more than 89 attendees at  
24                   one time, four security guards.

25                   Number 31, soft opening, Zachary

1 Coles, one-day license Class G, June 28th through  
2 June 30th. License Number 124991, no more than  
3 89 attendees at one time, four security guards.

4 Number 32, a request from Kailasa  
5 Aqeel-DeOliveira, one-day license Class G for  
6 fundraiser, June 10th. License number is 124994,  
7 75 attendees, five security guards.

8 Number 33, a request from Tesfit Eman,  
9 E-M-A-N, conference, June 10th. The license  
10 number is 125013, 300 attendees, three security  
11 guards.

12 Number 34, Sunderpreet Sandhu, S-U-N-  
13 D-E-R-P-R-E-E-T, the last name is S-A-N-D-H-U, a  
14 one-day license Class G, pre-wedding event,  
15 August 10th. License number is 125070,  
16 80 attendees, two security guards.

17 Number 35, Dionne Bussey Reeder, one-  
18 day license Class G, grand opening, June 14th.  
19 The license number is 125070, 500 attendees  
20 throughout the event, 25 security guards.

21 Number 36, Uproar, one-day substantial  
22 change, event market, June 9th through June 11th.  
23 The license number is 092012, substantial change  
24 to license is 23-SC-00758.

25 Number 37, Aqua 301, one-day



1 substantial change. And this is for Rose All  
2 Day, June 17th, 2023, change to use license off  
3 premises as a participant in the Yards Rose All  
4 Day event at Yards Park. The license number is  
5 092094, substantial change license 23-SC-00761.

6 Number 38, La Famosa, one-day  
7 substantial change for Rose All Day, June 17th.  
8 Nature of substantial change, change to use  
9 license off premises as a participant in the  
10 Yards Rose All Day event at Yards Park. License  
11 Number 115848, substantial change number is 23-  
12 SC-00762.

13 Number 39, Shilling Canning Company,  
14 one-day substantial change, Rose All Day, event  
15 June 17th. Nature of substantial change, change  
16 to use the license off premises as a participant  
17 in the Yards Rose All Day event at Yards Park.  
18 The license number is 106038, substantial change  
19 license 23-SC-00763.

20 Number 40, the Albi/Maxwell one-day  
21 substantial change, Rose All Day, June 17th.  
22 Nature of substantial change, change to use the  
23 license off premises as a participant in Yards  
24 Rose All Day event at Yards Park. The license  
25 number is 115589, substantial change license 23-

1 SC-00765.

2                   Number 41, Osteria Morini/  
3 Nicoletta/Morini Piccolo, one-day substantial  
4 change, Rose All Day. This is on June 17th.  
5 Nature of substantial change, change to use the  
6 license off premises as a participant in the  
7 Yards Rose All Day event at Yards Park. This is  
8 on -- the license number is 092083, substantial  
9 change license 23-SC-00766.

10                   Number 42, Brightwood Pizza and  
11 Bottle, one-day substantial change, jazz music  
12 festival. This is June 11th. The license number  
13 is -- the nature of substantial change, change to  
14 use license off premises at 1010 Butternut  
15 Street, Northwest, for outdoor jazz festival at  
16 Walter Reed Marketplace Plaza. License number is  
17 102866, substantial change license 23-SC-00780.

18                   Number 43, Premium Distributors of  
19 Washington, D.C., one-day substantial change.  
20 This is for D.C. Pride parade. This is June 11th.  
21 Nature of substantial change, allow delivery of  
22 alcohol on Sunday to Capital Pride Alliance for  
23 Pride festival on same day. License number is  
24 060290, substantial change license is 23-SC-  
25 00784.

1 I make a motion that the ABC Board  
2 approve all of these licenses. Is there -- is  
3 there a second?

4 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

5 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato  
6 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
7 call vote.

8 Mr. Short?

9 MEMBER SHORT: James Short. I agree.

10 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato?

11 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

12 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

13 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

14 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

15 MEMBER GRANDIS: (No audible  
16 response.)

17 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
18 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes five-zero-  
19 zero.

20 All right. We have -- the second part  
21 of our one-day substantial change license, we  
22 have four events that occurred, and I make a  
23 motion that the ABC Board approve these events,  
24 although they have already occurred.

25 So the first one -- so I'm going to

1 make a motion that they will -- they be approved,  
2 although the events occurred while the Board was  
3 on -- the Board was not in session because of the  
4 holiday last week.

5 So the first request is Lana Mahmoud  
6 for a one-day license Class F. This was on  
7 June 1st. The license number is 124909,  
8 500 attendees, 10 security guards.

9 The second request was another request  
10 from Lana Mahmoud, concert, June 2nd. License  
11 number is 124913, 350 attendees, six security  
12 guards.

13 Number three, another request from  
14 Lana Mahmoud, concert. This was June 5th. The  
15 license number is 124914, 800 attendees,  
16 10 security guards.

17 Number 4, another request from Jacey  
18 Max, one-day license Class F, paint and sip grand  
19 opening. The license number is 124999,  
20 75 attendees, two security guards.

21 Number 5, a request from Steve  
22 Billidas, a one-day license Class G, VIP cocktail  
23 reception. This is June 1st. The license number  
24 is 124948, 200 attendees, four security guards.

25 Number 6, a request from Courtney

1 Nelson, a one-day license Class G private event,  
2 June 1st through June 8th. The license number is  
3 124906, 250 attendees, five security guards.

4 Number 7, a request from Carla T-E-X  
5 -- T-E-I-X-E-R-I-A (sic), one-day license  
6 Class G, cocktail reception. This is June 6th.  
7 The license number is 124941, 100 attendees, two  
8 security guards.

9 Number 8, a request from Premium  
10 Distributors of Washington, D.C., LLC, one-day  
11 substantial change, The Wonderland Ballroom  
12 Fundraiser Festival. This is -- this was  
13 June 4th. Allow delivery of alcohol on Sunday to  
14 retailer Wonderland Ballroom for fundraiser  
15 festival on that same day. The license number is  
16 060290, substantial change license 23-SC-00781.

17 And number 9, a request from IHI-DC,  
18 one-day substantial change, private event. This  
19 was on June 5th. Nature of substantial change,  
20 change to use license off premises in the fire  
21 pit area adjacent to the establishment for  
22 corporate social event. The license number is  
23 1181 -- I'm sorry, 118113, substantial change is  
24 23-SC-00782.

25 I make a motion that the ABC Board

1 retroactively approve these requests. Is there a  
2 second?

3 MEMBER SHORT: Mr. Short. I second.

4 MEMBER GRANDIS: Ed Grandis will  
5 second.

6 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Short and  
7 Mr. Grandis have seconded the motion. We will  
8 now have a roll call vote.

9 Mr. Short?

10 MEMBER SHORT: Mr. Short. I agree.

11 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato?

12 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

13 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

14 MEMBER HANSEN: (No audible response.)

15 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

16 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
17 agree.

18 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
19 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes five-zero-  
20 zero.

21 We now move to our licensing agenda.  
22 On our licensing agenda there are 12 applicants.  
23 I'm going to read the names of all applicants. I  
24 will give the class, type of license that they  
25 have, and the request that they have been made --

1 that is being requested. At the end of the list,  
2 I'll ask the ABC Board to approve these licenses  
3 or these changes to these licenses.

4 The first request is a personal  
5 importation permit application from James  
6 Belinga, B-E-L-I-N-G-A. The license number is  
7 23-IMP-00013.

8 The second request is another request  
9 -- a request from Darin K. Hunter. This is for  
10 also a personal alcohol importation permit  
11 application. That license number is 23-IMP-  
12 00014.

13 Number 3, a request from Johnny's All  
14 American, License Number 123033. They're a  
15 Retailer C tavern. Change of officer  
16 application, Diana H. Givand, G-I-V-A-N-D, is now  
17 a member.

18 Number 4, Prather's on the Alley,  
19 License Number 108886. Retailer C tavern. Trade  
20 name change application. The new name is Bar  
21 Chinois.

22 Number 5, Zachys, License Number 23-  
23 SC-00783. Storage permit application. Trade  
24 name -- I'm sorry, storage permit application.  
25 Trade name change application. The new name is

1 Zachys Fine Wine Storage.

2 Number 6, Shipley Super Market,  
3 License Number 123533. Retailer B, beer and  
4 wine, change of hours application.

5 Number 7, Other Half Brewing, License  
6 Number 114148. They are Manufacturer B. Class  
7 change application from Manufacturer B to  
8 Retailer C tavern, brew pub endorsement,  
9 entertainment endorsement, inside only, and  
10 change of hours of operation and alcoholic  
11 beverage sales and consumption for inside and  
12 outside in the three existing summer gardens.

13 Number 8, Right Proper Brewing  
14 Company, License Number 097516, Manufacturer B.  
15 Class change application from Manufacturer B to  
16 Retailer C tavern and brew pub endorsement.

17 Number 9, Rosebud Liquor, license --  
18 Retailer A liquor storage, transfer to new  
19 location application. The new location is  
20 1700 17th Street, Northwest.

21 Number 10, Amparo, A-M-P-A-R-O,  
22 Fondita Dupont, License Number 124404, Retailer C  
23 restaurant. New ABC license application.

24 Number 11, The Strand, License Number  
25 116798, Retailer C restaurant. New license



1 application.

2 Number 12, Novel Grocery, License  
3 Number 124413, Retailer B beer and wine, transfer  
4 without sale application.

5 Number 13, The Royal Sonesta Capitol  
6 Hill, License Number 123801, Retailer C hotel.  
7 New ABC license application.

8 I make a motion that the ABC Board  
9 approve these applications. Is there a second?

10 MEMBER CATO: (No audible response.)

11 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato has  
12 seconded the motion. We will have a roll call  
13 vote.

14 Mr. Short?

15 MEMBER SHORT: Mr. Short. I agree.

16 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato?

17 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

18 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

19 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

20 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

21 Mr. Grandis?

22 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
23 agree.

24 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis  
25 stated that he agrees. And Mr. Anderson. I

1 agree. The matter passes five-zero-zero.

2 We now -- we move to our second  
3 licensing administrative docket. This is for the  
4 streatery endorsement. There are two applicants  
5 who want the ABC Board to add the streatery  
6 endorsement to their application. I will name  
7 the names. At the end, I'll ask the ABC Board to  
8 grant these changes.

9 So the first applicant is the  
10 Generator, License Number 111618, Retailer C  
11 hotel, streatery endorsement application.

12 The second applicant is Chicatana, C-  
13 H-I-C-A-T-A-N-A, Fine Mexican Cuisine, License  
14 Number 116631, Retailer C restaurant, streatery  
15 endorsement application.

16 I make a motion that the ABC Board  
17 approve the addition of these endorsements to the  
18 application. Is there a second?

19 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato seconds.

20 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato has  
21 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
22 call vote.

23 Mr. Short?

24 MEMBER SHORT: Mr. Short. I agree.

25 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato?

1 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

2 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

3 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

4 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

5 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
6 agree.

7 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

8 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
9 agree.

10 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
11 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes five-zero-  
12 zero.

13 And we move to our last agenda for the  
14 afternoon, and this is the licensing  
15 administrative docket alcohol awareness provider  
16 certification renewal. There are three providers  
17 on this application -- on this, I'm sorry,  
18 agenda. I'm going to make a motion. I'm going  
19 to read the names, and at the end I'll ask the  
20 ABC Board to renew their certification.

21 The first provider is State  
22 Certification Alcohol Awareness Course, License  
23 Number 087423, alcohol awareness provider  
24 certification renewal application.

25 The second applicant is Norman

1 Neverson & Associates ACP, License Number 087424,  
2 alcohol awareness provider certification renewal  
3 application.

4 And number 3 is Techniques of Alcohol  
5 Management (TAM) Training Program, License Number  
6 087433, alcohol awareness provider certification  
7 renewal application.

8 I make a motion that the ABC Board  
9 grant these renewals. Is there a second?

10 MEMBER SHORT: (No audible response.)

11 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Short has  
12 seconded the motion. We will now have a roll  
13 call vote.

14 Mr. Short?

15 MEMBER SHORT: Mr. Short. I agree.

16 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato?

17 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

18 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

19 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

20 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

21 MEMBER GRANDIS: Edward Grandis. I  
22 agree.

23 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.  
24 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes five-zero-  
25 zero.

1                   And we are now at the end of all our  
2 agenda items. And after -- I will now close the  
3 hearing or adjourn for the day.

4                   All right. Let me -- as Chairperson  
5 of the Alcoholic Beverage and Cannabis Board for  
6 the District of Columbia, and in accordance with  
7 Title III, Chapter 405, Office of Open  
8 Government, I move that ABC Board hold a closed  
9 meeting on June 28th for the purpose of discussing  
10 and hearing reports concerning ongoing or planned  
11 investigations of alleged criminal or civil  
12 misconduct or violations of law or regulation and  
13 seeking legal advice from our legal counsel on  
14 the Board's investigative agenda, legal agenda,  
15 and licensing agenda for June 28th, as published in  
16 D.C. Register on June 23rd.

17                   Is there a second?

18                   MEMBER GRANDIS: Ed Grandis will  
19 second.

20                   CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis has  
21 seconded the motion. I will now take a roll call  
22 vote on the motion before us now that it has been  
23 properly seconded.

24                   Mr. Short?

25                   MEMBER SHORT: Mr. Short. I agree.

1 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Cato?

2 MEMBER CATO: Bobby Cato. I agree.

3 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Ms. Hansen?

4 MEMBER HANSEN: Jeni Hansen. I agree.

5 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: Mr. Grandis?

6 MEMBER GRANDIS: (No audible

7 response.)

8 CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON: And Mr.

9 Anderson. I agree. The matter passes five-zero-  
10 zero.

11 As it appears that the motion has  
12 passed, I hereby give notice that ABC Board will  
13 hold this closed meeting. Pursuant to the Open  
14 Meetings Act, notice will also be posted on the  
15 ABC Board hearing room bulletin board, placed on  
16 electronic calendar on ABCA's website, and  
17 published in D.C. Register in as timely a manner  
18 as practicable.

19 We now adjourn for the day. I  
20 especially would like to thank the members of the  
21 public who participated today in our public  
22 hearing on our cannabis regulation. It has been  
23 a long day, and it appeared that -- 30 different  
24 individuals appeared to testify today. I would  
25 like to thank them for that.

1 I also especially would like to thank  
2 all the Board members. We have been online since  
3 9:30 this morning without any break, and I would  
4 like to thank all the Board members for their  
5 participation and their indulgence in us having  
6 this hearing. But I thought that rather than  
7 breaking for lunch and have the public waiting  
8 while we have lunch that we'll just plow through  
9 it.

10 So I just want to, again, thank all  
11 the Board members who stayed with it the entire  
12 time. So thank you very much for your active  
13 participation in this hearing today.

14 I want to thank the court reporter.  
15 Sometimes when I do this hearing I try to take  
16 breaks because I have to -- I need to remember  
17 that there are folks behind the scenes who are  
18 doing work that I'm not seeing. So I want to  
19 thank the court reporter who -- I did not stop  
20 and take a break, and I want to apologize because  
21 I forgot to take a break for the court reporter.  
22 So I want to thank the court reporter for his or  
23 her active participation in this hearing today.

24 And, finally, I would like to thank  
25 our IT specialist, Mr. Jose Orellana, for his

1 assistance today in assisting with this hearing  
2 and our public hearing in these of elevating the  
3 rights of everyone who needed to be elevated  
4 today. We had no technical -- I would say that  
5 we didn't have any technical issues today. So I  
6 want to thank our IT specialist for his work  
7 today in making sure that this worked.

8 We're now adjourned for the day. I  
9 will ask the Board members to return to executive  
10 session for further development. Hopefully that  
11 will not be too long, so we can go have lunch and  
12 go off record.

13 Thank you again, and have a great day.

14 (Whereupon, the proceedings in the  
15 above-entitled matter went off the  
16 record at 3:39 p.m.)  
17  
18  
19  
20  
21  
22  
23  
24  
25



**A**

**A-M-P-A-R-O** 40:21  
**A-Y-S-** 27:17  
**ABC** 3:5 7:18 26:7 35:1  
 35:23 37:25 39:2  
 40:23 41:7,8 42:5,7  
 42:16 43:20 44:8 45:8  
 46:12,15  
**ABCA** 1:24  
**ABCA's** 46:16  
**above-entitled** 48:15  
**accept** 3:10  
**ACP** 44:1  
**Act** 46:14  
**active** 47:12,23  
**add** 20:23 21:20 22:16  
 42:5  
**addition** 42:17  
**adjacent** 37:21  
**adjourn** 45:3 46:19  
**adjourned** 48:8  
**administrative** 1:9,11  
 1:13 42:3 43:15  
**advice** 45:13  
**Advisory** 4:3,24  
**afternoon** 43:14  
**agenda** 1:6,6,7,8 2:5,9  
 2:10 7:15,16 18:22,23  
 20:20,21 38:21,22  
 43:13,18 45:2,14,14  
 45:15  
**agree** 3:17,19,22,24  
 4:13,15,18,20 5:9,11  
 5:14,16 6:4,6,9,11,25  
 7:2,5,7 8:3,5,8,10,24  
 9:1,4,6,23,25 10:3,5  
 10:19,21,24 11:1,14  
 11:16,19,21 12:9,11  
 12:14,16 13:3,5,8,10  
 13:24 14:1,4,6,20,22  
 14:25 15:2,17,19,22  
 15:24 16:14,16,19,21  
 17:13,15,20 18:12,14  
 18:17,19 19:11,13,16  
 19:18 20:10,12,15,17  
 21:10,12,15,17 22:6,8  
 22:11,13 23:2,5,7,9  
 23:24 24:1,4,6,20,22  
 24:25 25:2,16,18,21  
 25:23 35:9,11,13,18  
 38:10,12,17,19 41:15  
 41:17,19,23 42:1,24  
 43:1,3,6,9,11 44:15  
 44:17,19,22,24 45:25  
 46:2,4,9  
**agreement** 4:2,23 5:19  
**agrees** 17:18 41:25  
**Albi/Maxwell** 33:20

**alcohol** 1:12 2:17 34:22  
 37:13 39:10 43:15,22  
 43:23 44:2,4,6  
**alcoholic** 1:2,17 16:25  
 40:10 45:5  
**Alicia** 17:23  
**alleged** 45:11  
**Alley** 39:18  
**Alliance** 34:22  
**allow** 34:21 37:13  
**Alternative** 20:25  
**American** 39:14  
**Amparo** 4:24,25 40:21  
**Anacostia** 21:22  
**Anania** 4:3  
**ANC** 7:18  
**Anderson** 1:18,20 2:3  
 3:18,20,23,24 4:9,14  
 4:16,19,20 5:5,10,12  
 5:15,16,25 6:5,7,10  
 6:11,21 7:1,3,6,7,24  
 8:4,6,9,10,20,25 9:2,5  
 9:6,19,24 10:1,4,5,15  
 10:20,22,25 11:1,10  
 11:15,17,20,21 12:5  
 12:10,12,15,16,24  
 13:4,6,9,10,20,25  
 14:2,5,6,16,21,23  
 15:1,2,13,18,20,23,24  
 16:10,15,17,20,21  
 17:9,14,16,19,20 18:8  
 18:13,15,18,19 19:7  
 19:12,14,17,18 20:5  
 20:11,13,16,17 21:5  
 21:11,13,16,17 22:2,7  
 22:9,12,13,23 23:3,6  
 23:8,9,20,25 24:2,5,6  
 24:16,21,23 25:1,2,12  
 25:17,19,22,23 35:5  
 35:10,12,14,17,18  
 38:6,11,13,15,18,19  
 41:11,16,18,20,24,25  
 42:20,25 43:2,4,7,10  
 43:11 44:11,16,18,20  
 44:23,24 45:20 46:1,3  
 46:5,8,9  
**apologize** 47:20  
**appeared** 46:23,24  
**appears** 46:11  
**applicant** 42:9,12 43:25  
**applicants** 38:22,23  
 42:4  
**application** 7:17 8:12  
 9:8 10:7 11:3,23  
 12:18 14:8 15:4 16:1  
 16:23 20:23 21:20  
 22:16 39:5,11,16,20  
 39:23,24,25 40:4,7,15

40:19,23 41:1,4,7  
 42:6,11,15,18 43:17  
 43:24 44:3,7  
**applications** 41:9  
**approval** 17:23 19:20  
**approve** 4:5 5:1,22 6:18  
 7:20 8:15 9:10,15  
 10:10 11:6 17:3 18:3  
 19:3,25 21:1,24 22:19  
 35:2,23 38:1 39:2  
 41:9 42:17  
**approved** 25:5 36:1  
**Aqeel-DeOliveira** 32:5  
**Aqua** 32:25  
**architecture** 29:5,11  
**area** 37:21  
**assistance** 48:1  
**assisting** 48:1  
**Associates** 44:1  
**Association** 5:20  
**attendees** 26:6,12,17  
 26:22 27:2,7,11,16,20  
 27:24 28:2,7,12,17,22  
 29:2,7,13,18,22 30:1  
 30:5,11,16,20,24 31:4  
 31:9,13,18,23 32:3,7  
 32:10,16,19 36:8,11  
 36:15,20,24 37:3,7  
**audible** 35:15 38:14  
 41:10 44:10 46:6  
**August** 32:15  
**authority** 2:18,25 3:6  
**Avenue** 17:1 24:10  
**awareness** 1:12 43:15  
 43:22,23 44:2,6  
**Aysha** 27:17

**B**

**B** 40:3,6,7,14,15 41:3  
**B-E-** 30:6  
**B-E-L-I-N-G-A** 39:6  
**back** 16:6  
**Ballroom** 37:11,14  
**Bar** 5:21 6:16 9:9,13,16  
 16:3 39:20  
**beer** 40:3 41:3  
**Belinga** 39:6  
**Betilde** 30:6  
**beverage** 1:2,17 16:25  
 18:2 19:24 40:11 45:5  
**Billidas** 36:22  
**board** 1:2,10,17 2:4,4  
 7:14 25:25 26:7 35:1  
 35:23 36:2,3 37:25  
 39:2 41:8 42:5,7,16  
 43:20 44:8 45:5,8  
 46:12,15,15 47:2,4,11  
 48:9

**Board's** 45:14  
**Bobby** 1:20 3:17 4:13  
 5:9,24 6:4,25 8:3,19  
 8:24 9:23 10:19 11:14  
 12:9,23 13:3,18,24  
 14:20 15:10,17 16:14  
 17:13 18:7,12 19:11  
 20:2,10 21:4,10 22:1  
 22:6 23:2,24 24:20  
 25:11,16 35:4,11  
 38:12 41:17 42:19  
 43:1 44:17 46:2  
**Bos** 30:13,18  
**Bottle** 34:11  
**break** 47:3,20,21  
**breaking** 47:7  
**breaks** 47:16  
**Breakthru** 18:1 19:24  
**brew** 40:8,16  
**Brewing** 40:5,13  
**Brianne** 7:10  
**Brightwood** 34:10  
**bulletin** 46:15  
**Bussey** 32:17  
**Butternut** 34:14

**C**

**C** 14:9,10 39:15,19 40:8  
 40:16,22,25 41:6  
 42:10,14  
**C-** 42:12  
**C-H** 29:14  
**C-R-S-H-O-N** 29:15  
**caf** 12:19 16:2  
**calendar** 46:16  
**call** 3:13,15 4:11 5:7 6:2  
 6:23 8:1,22 9:21  
 10:17 11:11 12:7 13:1  
 13:22 14:18 15:15  
 16:12 17:11 18:10  
 19:9 20:8 21:7 22:4  
 22:25 23:22 24:18  
 25:14 35:7 38:8 41:12  
 42:22 44:13 45:21  
**cannabis** 1:2,8,17  
 20:20,21,22 21:19  
 22:15 25:6 45:5 46:22  
**Cannabliss** 22:17  
**Canning** 33:13  
**Capital** 34:22  
**Capitol** 41:5  
**Carla** 37:4  
**Case** 2:12 6:15,16  
**Catering** 2:13  
**Cato** 1:20 3:16,17,17  
 4:12,13,13 5:8,9,9,24  
 5:24,25 6:3,4,4,24,25  
 6:25 8:2,3,3,19,19,21

8:23,24,24 9:22,23,23  
 10:18,19,19 11:13,14  
 11:14 12:8,9,9,23,23  
 12:24 13:2,3,3,18,18  
 13:20,23,24,24 14:19  
 14:20,20 15:10,10,13  
 15:16,17,17 16:13,14  
 16:14 17:12,13,13  
 18:7,7,8,11,12,12  
 19:10,11,11 20:2,2,5  
 20:9,10,10 21:4,4,6,8  
 21:10,10 22:1,1,2,5,6  
 22:6 23:1,2,2,23,24  
 23:24 24:19,20,20  
 25:11,11,12,15,16,16  
 35:4,4,5,10,11,11  
 38:11,12,12 41:10,11  
 41:16,17,17 42:19,19  
 42:20,25 43:1,1 44:16  
 44:17,17 46:1,2,2  
**center** 23:12 25:6  
**certification** 1:13 43:16  
 43:20,22,24 44:2,6  
**Chairperson** 1:17,20  
 2:3 3:18,20,23 4:9,14  
 4:16,19 5:5,10,12,15  
 5:25 6:5,7,10,21 7:1,3  
 7:6,24 8:4,6,9,20,25  
 9:2,5,19,24 10:1,4,15  
 10:20,22,25 11:10,15  
 11:17,20 12:5,10,12  
 12:15,24 13:4,6,9,20  
 13:25 14:2,5,16,21,23  
 15:1,13,18,20,23  
 16:10,15,17,20 17:9  
 17:14,16,19 18:8,13  
 18:15,18 19:7,12,14  
 19:17 20:5,11,13,16  
 21:5,11,13,16 22:2,7  
 22:9,12,23 23:3,6,8  
 23:20,25 24:2,5,16,21  
 24:23 25:1,12,17,19  
 25:22 35:5,10,12,14  
 35:17 38:6,11,13,15  
 38:18 41:11,16,18,20  
 41:24 42:20,25 43:2,4  
 43:7,10 44:11,16,18  
 44:20,23 45:4,20 46:1  
 46:3,5,8  
**change** 1:11 11:24  
 12:19 14:9 26:1 32:22  
 32:23 33:1,2,5,7,8,8  
 33:11,14,15,15,18,21  
 33:22,22,25 34:4,5,5  
 34:9,11,13,13,17,19  
 34:21,24 35:21 37:11  
 37:16,18,19,20,23  
 39:15,20,25 40:4,7,10

40:15  
**changes** 39:3 42:8  
**Chapter** 45:7  
**charge** 2:15,23 3:5  
**Chicatana** 42:12  
**Chillum** 25:7  
**Chinois** 39:21  
**Christopher** 28:4  
**Citizens** 5:20  
**City** 10:8  
**civil** 45:11  
**class** 14:9 26:10,15,20  
 26:25 27:5,9,14,18,22  
 28:1,5,10,15,20,25  
 29:5,10,16,20,24 30:3  
 30:9,14,18,22 31:2,7  
 31:11,16,21 32:1,5,14  
 32:18 36:6,18,22 37:1  
 37:6 38:24 40:6,15  
**close** 45:2  
**closed** 45:8 46:13  
**closure** 23:13  
**Club** 7:19  
**CMP-00029** 2:13  
**cocktail** 36:22 37:6  
**Code** 2:19,25 3:7  
**Coles** 30:22 31:2,7,11  
 31:16,21 32:1  
**Columbia** 1:1 45:6  
**Commission** 4:3,24  
**Company** 33:13 40:14  
**compromise** 2:11,15  
 3:11  
**concerning** 45:10  
**concert** 17:23 26:11  
 29:16,21,25 30:3  
 36:10,14  
**concert/live** 26:15,20  
 27:1,5,10,14  
**concluded** 2:8  
**conditional** 25:5  
**conference** 32:9  
**connections** 28:16  
**consent** 6:13  
**consolidate** 6:14  
**construction** 23:13  
**consumption** 2:17  
 40:11  
**continue** 6:14  
**Corbett** 27:18  
**Corner** 10:8 19:23  
**corporate** 37:22  
**correspondence** 7:9  
**Council** 7:10  
**counsel** 45:13  
**Course** 43:22  
**court** 47:14,19,21,22  
**Courtney** 36:25

**creation** 7:12  
**Creole** 2:13  
**criminal** 45:11  
**Crishon** 29:14,20,24  
 30:2  
**Cuisine** 42:13  
**cultivation** 23:12 25:6  
**Cushman** 28:5

---

**D**


---

**D-E-R-P-R-E-E-T** 32:13  
**D.C** 2:19,25 3:7 30:14  
 30:18 34:19,20 37:10  
 45:16 46:17  
**damaging** 23:14  
**Darin** 39:9  
**date** 26:5  
**dated** 2:12 4:2,23 5:19  
 6:15 7:10  
**day** 1:10 2:5 29:16  
 32:18 33:2,4,7,10,14  
 33:17,21,24 34:4,7,23  
 37:15 45:3 46:19,23  
 48:8,13  
**days** 2:21 3:2,8  
**DC** 1:24  
**DC's** 25:8  
**DC/Anchovy** 19:1  
**DCRM** 2:19  
**delivery** 20:23 21:21  
 22:17 34:21 37:13  
**development** 48:10  
**Diana** 39:16  
**different** 46:23  
**Dionne** 32:17  
**discussing** 45:9  
**Distributors** 34:18  
 37:10  
**District** 1:1 45:6  
**docket** 1:9,11,12,14  
 26:2,2 42:3 43:15  
**doing** 47:18  
**Donovan** 1:18,20  
**due** 23:13  
**Dupont** 40:22

---

**E**


---

**E-M-A-N** 32:9  
**Ed** 4:7 8:17 10:13 14:14  
 16:7 19:5 21:3 23:18  
 38:4 45:18  
**education** 20:24 21:21  
**Edward** 1:21 3:21 4:17  
 5:3,13 6:8 7:4 8:7 9:3  
 10:2,23 11:18 12:13  
 13:7 14:3,24 15:11,21  
 16:18 17:5,17 18:16  
 19:15 20:14 21:14

22:10,21 23:4 24:3,24  
 25:20 38:16 41:22  
 43:5,8 44:21  
**electronic** 46:16  
**elevated** 48:3  
**elevating** 48:2  
**Eman** 32:8  
**Emily** 28:9  
**endorsement** 11:4 15:5  
 16:24 20:23,24 21:20  
 22:16,17 40:8,9,16  
 42:4,6,11,15  
**endorsements** 21:21  
 42:17  
**entertainment** 11:4  
 15:5 40:9  
**entire** 47:11  
**especially** 46:20 47:1  
**establishment** 13:13  
 37:21  
**establishments** 17:25  
**event** 19:22 26:4,5  
 32:14,20,22 33:4,10  
 33:14,17,24 34:7 37:1  
 37:18,22  
**events** 35:22,23 36:2  
**exceed** 17:24 19:22  
**executive** 48:9  
**existing** 40:12

---

**F**


---

**F** 26:10,15,20,25 27:5,9  
 27:14,18,22 28:1,5,10  
 28:15,20,25 29:5,10  
 29:16,20,24 30:3 36:6  
 36:18  
**fact** 23:16 24:12 25:9  
**failed** 2:16,23  
**family** 28:5  
**Famosa** 33:6  
**festival** 34:12,15,23  
 37:12,15  
**finally** 2:7 47:24  
**finding** 23:17 24:13  
 25:10  
**fine** 2:20,22 3:2,4,7  
 40:1 42:13  
**Finest** 25:8  
**finish** 2:5  
**fire** 23:14 37:20  
**first** 2:10,18,24 3:5 7:16  
 18:22 20:20 26:9  
 35:25 36:5 39:4 42:9  
 43:21  
**fiscal** 23:14  
**five** 32:7 37:3  
**five-zero-** 35:18 38:19  
 43:11 44:24 46:9

**five-zero-zero** 42:1**folks** 47:17**Fondita** 40:22**Fondito** 4:25**food** 2:16**forgot** 47:21**four** 27:24 28:2 30:25  
31:4, 14, 24 32:3 35:22  
36:24**four-zero-** 3:24 4:20  
5:16 6:11 7:7 8:10 9:6  
10:5 11:1, 21 12:16  
13:10 14:6 15:2, 24  
16:21 17:20 18:19  
19:18 20:17 21:17  
22:13 23:9 24:6 25:2  
25:23**fundraiser** 28:10, 16

32:6 37:12, 14

**further** 48:10**FYI** 7:13

---

**G**

---

**G** 30:9, 14, 18, 22 31:2, 7  
31:11, 16, 21 32:1, 5, 14  
32:18 36:22 37:1, 6**G-I-V-A-N-D** 39:16**G-R-O-E-S-H-E-L** 28:14**gallery** 28:20 29:1**gardens** 40:12**Generator** 42:10**gift** 17:23 19:21, 21**Givand** 39:16**give** 26:3 38:24 46:12**go** 48:11, 12**going** 26:3 35:25 38:23  
43:18, 18**Government** 45:8**grand** 32:18 36:18**Grandis** 1:21 3:20, 21  
3:21 4:7, 7, 9, 16, 17, 17  
5:3, 3, 5, 12, 13, 13 6:7, 8  
6:8 7:3, 4, 4 8:6, 7, 7, 17  
8:17, 20 9:2, 3, 3 10:1, 2  
10:2, 13, 13, 15, 22, 23  
10:23 11:17, 18, 18  
12:12, 13, 13 13:6, 7, 7  
14:2, 3, 3, 14, 14, 16, 23  
14:24, 24 15:11, 11, 14  
15:20, 21, 21 16:7, 7, 10  
16:17, 18, 18 17:5, 5, 9  
17:16, 17, 17 18:15, 16  
18:16 19:5, 5, 7, 14, 15  
19:15 20:13, 14, 14  
21:3, 3, 5, 13, 14, 14  
22:9, 10, 10, 21, 21, 23  
23:3, 4, 4, 18, 18, 20  
24:2, 3, 3, 23, 24, 2425:19, 20, 20 35:14, 15  
38:4, 4, 7, 15, 16, 16  
41:20, 21, 22, 22, 24  
43:4, 5, 5, 7, 8, 8 44:20  
44:21, 21 45:18, 18, 20  
46:5, 6**grant** 42:8 44:9**grants** 26:7**great** 48:13**Grill** 16:3**Grocery** 41:2**Groeschel** 28:14**guard** 28:18 31:19**guards** 26:13, 18, 23  
27:3, 7, 12, 16, 20, 24  
28:3, 8, 12, 23 29:3, 8  
29:13, 18, 22 30:1, 5, 12  
30:16, 20, 25 31:5, 14  
31:24 32:3, 7, 11, 16, 20  
36:8, 12, 16, 20, 24 37:3  
37:8

---

**H**

---

**H** 39:16**H-A** 27:18**H-I-C-A-T-A-N-A** 42:13**Half** 40:5**Hansen** 1:21 3:12, 14, 18  
3:19, 19 4:14, 15, 15  
5:10, 11, 11 6:5, 6, 6, 20  
6:20, 21 7:1, 2, 2, 22, 22  
7:24 8:4, 5, 5, 25 9:1, 1  
9:18, 18, 19, 24, 25, 25  
10:20, 21, 21 11:8, 8, 10  
11:15, 16, 16 12:3, 3, 5  
12:10, 11, 11 13:4, 5, 5  
13:19, 19, 25 14:1, 1, 21  
14:22, 22 15:18, 19, 19  
16:9, 9, 11, 15, 16, 16  
17:7, 7, 10, 14, 15, 15  
18:5, 5, 9, 13, 14, 14  
19:12, 13, 13 20:3, 3, 6  
20:11, 12, 12 21:11, 12  
21:12 22:7, 8, 8 23:6, 7  
23:7, 25 24:1, 1, 14, 14  
24:16, 21, 22, 22 25:17  
25:18, 18 35:12, 13, 13  
38:13, 14 41:18, 19, 19  
43:2, 3, 3 44:18, 19, 19  
46:3, 4, 4**Harvard** 17:2**hearing** 2:8, 12 12:723:17 24:13 25:10  
45:3, 10 46:15, 22 47:6  
47:13, 15, 23 48:1, 2**hearings** 6:14**Herbal** 20:25**Hill** 41:6**hold** 45:8 46:13**holiday** 36:4**Holistic** 24:10**hometown** 28:15**Hopefully** 48:10**hotel** 41:6 42:11**hours** 2:24 11:24 12:19  
40:4, 10**Hunter** 39:9**hyphen** 30:7

---

**I**

---

**IHI-DC** 37:17**Ill** 45:7**importation** 39:5, 10**increase** 13:12**indefinitely** 2:22 3:3, 9**individuals** 46:24**indulgence** 47:5**inside** 15:5 40:9, 11**inventory** 16:25**investigations** 45:11**investigative** 45:14**issues** 48:5**item** 2:5**items** 45:2

---

**J**

---

**Jacey** 28:19, 24 36:17**James** 1:22 35:9 39:5**jazz** 34:11, 15**Jeni** 1:21 3:19 4:15 5:11  
6:6, 20 7:2, 22 8:5 9:1  
9:18, 25 10:21 11:8, 16  
12:3, 11 13:5, 19 14:1  
14:22 15:19 16:9, 16  
17:7, 15 18:5, 14 19:13  
20:3, 12 21:12 22:8  
23:7 24:1, 14, 22 25:18  
35:13 41:19 43:3  
44:19 46:4**Johnny's** 39:13**Jose** 1:24 47:25**JR** 1:20, 22**July** 29:12**June** 1:16 2:12 4:23  
5:19 7:11 26:11, 16, 21  
27:1, 6, 10, 15, 19, 23, 23  
28:1, 6, 11, 16, 21, 21  
29:1, 1, 6, 17, 21, 25  
30:4, 10, 15, 19, 23, 23  
30:23 31:3, 8, 8, 12, 12  
31:17, 17, 22 32:1, 2, 6  
32:9, 18, 22, 22 33:2, 7  
33:15, 21 34:4, 12, 20  
36:7, 10, 14, 23 37:2, 2  
37:6, 13, 19 45:9, 15, 16

---

**K**

---

**K** 7:10 39:9**K-I-D-S-T** 13:14**Kailasa** 32:4**Kalorama** 5:20**Keys** 17:23**Kidst** 13:14 14:10 15:6**Ko** 11:5

---

**L**

---

**La** 33:6**Lana** 26:9, 14, 19, 24  
27:4, 8, 13 36:5, 10, 14**Landers** 29:15, 20, 24  
30:3**law** 45:12**lecture** 29:6, 11**legal** 1:6 2:9, 10 45:13  
45:13, 14**Lesher** 27:21, 25**letter** 7:18**license** 1:10 2:13, 21 3:3  
3:8 4:4, 25 5:21 6:17  
7:17, 18, 19 8:13, 14  
9:9, 17 10:8 11:5, 25  
12:20 13:15 14:11  
15:6 16:3 17:2 18:2  
19:1, 24 20:25 21:22  
22:18 23:12, 15 24:10  
25:8 26:1, 4, 5, 10, 11  
26:15, 17, 20, 22, 25  
27:2, 5, 6, 9, 11, 14, 15  
27:18, 19, 22, 23 28:1, 2  
28:5, 6, 10, 11, 15, 16, 20  
28:21, 25 29:2, 5, 7, 10  
29:12, 16, 17, 20, 21, 24  
29:25 30:3, 4, 9, 10, 14  
30:15, 18, 19, 22, 23  
31:2, 3, 7, 8, 11, 12, 16  
31:17, 21, 22 32:1, 2, 5  
32:6, 9, 14, 15, 18, 19, 23  
32:24 33:2, 4, 5, 9, 10  
33:16, 18, 19, 23, 24, 25  
34:6, 8, 9, 12, 14, 16, 17  
34:23, 24 35:21 36:6, 7  
36:10, 15, 18, 19, 22, 23  
37:1, 2, 5, 7, 15, 16, 20  
37:22 38:24 39:6, 11  
39:14, 19, 22 40:3, 5, 14  
40:17, 22, 23, 24, 25  
41:2, 6, 7 42:10, 13  
43:22 44:1, 5  
**licensed** 17:25  
**licensees** 26:2  
**licenses** 26:8 35:2 39:2  
39:3  
**licensing** 1:6, 7, 8, 9, 11  
1:13 7:15, 16 16:6

18:22,23 20:20,21  
 38:21,22 42:3 43:14  
 45:15  
**lieu** 2:11  
**liquor** 40:17, 18  
**Liquors** 17:2  
**list** 26:6 39:1  
**live** 27:9,18,22  
**LLC** 37:10  
**load** 13:13  
**location** 24:9 25:6  
 40:19,19  
**long** 46:23 48:11  
**Lounge** 13:15 14:10  
 15:6  
**Lucky** 9:9,13,16  
**lunch** 47:7,8 48:11

**M**

**M-U-N-O-Z** 30:7  
**Mahmoud** 26:9,15,20  
 26:25 27:5,9,14 36:5  
 36:10,14  
**making** 48:7  
**Management** 44:5  
**manager** 3:5  
**manner** 46:17  
**Manufacturer** 40:6,7,14  
 40:15  
**Mare** 19:1  
**market** 4:4 10:9 19:23  
 32:22 40:2  
**Marketplace** 34:16  
**Mary** 27:21,25  
**Matisse** 16:3  
**matter** 1:5 2:10 3:24  
 4:20 5:16 6:11 7:7,16  
 8:10 9:6 10:5 11:1,21  
 12:2,16,22 13:10,17  
 14:6,13 15:2,9,24  
 16:6,21 17:20 18:19  
 18:22 19:18 20:17,21  
 21:17 22:13 23:9 24:6  
 25:2,23 35:18 38:19  
 42:1 43:11 44:24 46:9  
 48:15  
**Max** 28:19,25 36:18  
**medical** 1:8 20:20,21  
 20:22 21:19 22:15  
 25:6  
**meeting** 1:3 20:19 45:9  
 46:13  
**Meetings** 46:14  
**member** 1:20,21,21,22  
 3:17,19,21 4:7,13,15  
 4:17 5:3,9,11,13,24  
 6:4,6,8,20,25 7:2,4,10  
 7:22 8:3,5,7,17,19,24

9:1,3,18,23,25 10:2  
 10:13,19,21,23 11:8  
 11:14,16,18 12:3,9,11  
 12:13,23 13:3,5,7,18  
 13:19,24 14:1,3,14,20  
 14:22,24 15:10,11,17  
 15:19,21 16:7,9,14,16  
 16:18 17:5,7,13,15,17  
 18:5,7,12,14,16 19:5  
 19:11,13,15 20:2,3,10  
 20:12,14 21:3,4,10,12  
 21:14 22:1,6,8,10,21  
 23:2,4,7,18,24 24:1,3  
 24:14,20,22,24 25:11  
 25:16,18,20 35:4,9,11  
 35:13,15 38:3,4,10,12  
 38:14,16 39:17 41:10  
 41:15,17,19,22 42:19  
 42:24 43:1,3,5,8  
 44:10,15,17,19,21  
 45:18,25 46:2,4,6  
**members** 2:4 46:20  
 47:2,4,11 48:9  
**mentioned** 9:12  
**Merritt** 28:13  
**met** 1:17  
**Mexican** 42:13  
**misconduct** 45:12  
**moratorium** 7:12  
**Morini/** 34:2  
**morning** 47:3  
**Morrison** 28:10  
**motion** 3:10,14 4:5,10  
 5:1,6,22 6:1,13,18,22  
 7:20,25 8:15,21 9:14  
 9:20 10:10,16 11:6,11  
 12:1,6,21,25 13:16,21  
 14:12,17 15:8,14 16:2  
 16:5,11 17:3,10 18:3  
 18:9 19:3,8,25 20:6,7  
 21:1,6,24 22:3,19,24  
 23:16,21 24:12,17  
 25:9,13 26:7 35:1,6  
 35:23 36:1 37:25 38:7  
 41:8,12 42:16,21  
 43:18 44:8,12 45:21  
 45:22 46:11  
**move** 7:15 18:21 20:19  
 25:25 38:21 42:2  
 43:13 45:8  
**Munoz** 30:7  
**museum** 28:1  
**music** 26:16,21 27:1,6  
 27:10,15,19 34:11

**N**

**N-C-E-A-N-E-R-A** 30:10  
**Nadeau** 7:10

**name** 26:3,3 32:13  
 39:20,20,24,25,25  
 42:6  
**names** 38:23 42:7  
 43:19  
**nature** 33:8,15,22 34:5  
 34:13,21 37:19  
**need** 47:16  
**needed** 48:3  
**neighborhood** 4:3,24  
 7:13  
**Nelson** 37:1  
**Neptune** 11:24  
**Neverson** 44:1  
**new** 7:18 39:20,25  
 40:18,19,23,25 41:7  
**Nicoletta/Morini** 34:3  
**Norman** 43:25  
**North** 7:12  
**Northwest** 17:1 25:7  
 34:15 40:20  
**notice** 18:21,23 20:19  
 46:12,14  
**Novel** 41:2  
**number** 2:12,13 4:1,4  
 4:22,25 5:18,21 6:13  
 6:15,16,17 7:9,19  
 8:12,14 9:8,17 10:7  
 11:3,5,23,25 12:18,20  
 13:12,15 14:8,11 15:4  
 15:7 16:1,4,23 17:2  
 17:22 18:2 19:2,20,24  
 20:25 21:19,23 22:15  
 22:18 23:11,15 24:8  
 24:11 25:4,8 26:5,12  
 26:14,17,19,22,24  
 27:2,4,6,8,11,13,15  
 27:17,19,21,23,25  
 28:2,4,6,9,11,13,17  
 28:19,22,24 29:2,4,7  
 29:9,12,14,17,19,21  
 29:23,25 30:2,4,6,11  
 30:13,15,17,19,21,24  
 31:1,3,6,8,10,13,15  
 31:18,20,23,25 32:2,4  
 32:6,8,10,12,15,17,19  
 32:21,23,25 33:4,6,11  
 33:11,13,18,20,25  
 34:2,8,10,12,16,18,23  
 36:7,11,13,15,17,19  
 36:21,23,25 37:2,4,7  
 37:9,15,17,22 39:6,11  
 39:13,14,18,19,22,22  
 40:2,3,5,6,13,14,17  
 40:21,22,24,24 41:2,3  
 41:5,6 42:10,14 43:23  
 44:1,4,5

**O**

**occupancy** 13:13  
**occurred** 35:22,24 36:2  
**ODA** 3:5  
**off-premises** 16:24  
**offer** 2:11,15 3:11  
**Office** 45:7  
**officer** 39:15  
**offsite** 16:25  
**one-** 29:15 32:17  
**one-day** 26:1,10,15,20  
 26:25 27:5,9,14,18,22  
 28:1,5,10,14,20,25  
 29:5,10,20,24 30:3,8  
 30:14,18,22 31:2,7,11  
 31:16,21 32:1,5,14,21  
 32:25 33:6,14,20 34:3  
 34:11,19 35:21 36:6  
 36:18,22 37:1,5,10,18  
**ongoing** 45:10  
**online** 47:2  
**Open** 45:7 46:13  
**opening** 28:21 29:1  
 30:22 31:2,7,12,17,22  
 31:25 32:18 36:19  
**operating** 18:24  
**operation** 40:10  
**Orellana** 1:24 47:25  
**Organic** 23:15  
**Organics** 21:22  
**Osteria** 34:2  
**outdoor** 34:15  
**outside** 40:12

**P**

**P-O-G-O-S-S-A** 30:7  
**P-O-G-O-S-S-I-A-N**  
 30:8  
**P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S**  
 2:1  
**p.m** 2:2 48:16  
**paid** 2:22 3:4  
**paint** 28:20,25 36:18  
**parade** 30:14,18 34:20  
**Park** 33:4,10,17,24 34:7  
**part** 35:20  
**participant** 33:3,9,16  
 33:23 34:6  
**participated** 46:21  
**participation** 47:5,13  
 47:23  
**passed** 46:12  
**passes** 3:24 4:20 5:16  
 6:11 7:7 8:10 9:6 10:5  
 11:1,21 12:16 13:10  
 14:6 15:2,24 16:21  
 17:20 18:19 19:18  
 20:17 21:17 22:13

23:9 24:6 25:2,23  
 35:18 38:19 42:1  
 43:11 44:24 46:9  
**payable** 2:20 3:2,8  
**performance** 26:16,21  
 27:1,6,10,15,19,22  
**permit** 16:24 18:25 39:5  
 39:10,23,24  
**personal** 39:4,10  
**Piccolo** 34:3  
**picnic** 28:6  
**pit** 37:21  
**Pizza** 34:10  
**placard** 12:1,21 13:16  
 14:12 15:8  
**placarded** 24:8  
**Place** 25:7  
**placed** 46:15  
**planned** 45:10  
**Plaza** 34:16  
**plow** 47:8  
**posted** 46:14  
**practicable** 46:18  
**Prather's** 39:18  
**pre-wedding** 32:14  
**premises** 15:5 33:3,9  
 33:16,23 34:6,14  
 37:20  
**Premium** 34:18 37:9  
**prepared** 2:16  
**PRESENT** 1:19,23  
**presiding** 1:18  
**Pride** 30:14,18 34:20,22  
 34:23  
**primary** 2:18,24  
**private** 37:1,18  
**proceedings** 48:14  
**produce** 2:23  
**Program** 44:5  
**progress** 23:12  
**promotional** 19:22  
**Proper** 40:13  
**properly** 45:23  
**protest** 6:14  
**provide** 2:16 17:23  
 19:21  
**provider** 1:12 43:15,21  
 43:23 44:2,6  
**providers** 43:16  
**pub** 40:8,16  
**public** 2:8 46:21,21  
 47:7 48:2  
**published** 45:15 46:17  
**purpose** 45:9  
**pursuant** 23:13 46:13

---

**Q**


---

**Q-U-I-** 30:9

**quinceanera** 30:9

---

**R**


---

**Rael** 29:6  
**read** 38:23 43:19  
**reception** 36:23 37:6  
**record** 48:12,16  
**records** 2:24  
**Reddy** 29:11  
**Reed** 34:16  
**Reeder** 32:17  
**refer** 16:5  
**regarding** 7:11  
**Register** 45:16 46:17  
**regulation** 45:12 46:22  
**remain** 2:4  
**Remedies** 24:10  
**remember** 47:16  
**renew** 43:20  
**renewal** 1:13 43:16,24  
 44:2,7  
**renewals** 44:9  
**reporter** 47:14,19,21,22  
**reports** 45:10  
**request** 4:6 5:2,23 6:19  
 7:21 8:16 9:14 10:11  
 11:7 13:12 17:1,4,22  
 18:1,4,24 19:4,20  
 20:1 21:2,25 22:20  
 26:4,9,14,19,24 27:4  
 27:8,13,17,21,25 28:4  
 28:9,13,19,24 29:4,9  
 29:14,19,23 30:2,6,13  
 30:17,21 31:1,6,10,15  
 31:20 32:4,8 36:5,9,9  
 36:13,17,21,25 37:4,9  
 37:17 38:25 39:4,8,8  
 39:9,13  
**requested** 2:23 39:1  
**requests** 38:1  
**response** 35:16 38:14  
 41:10 44:10 46:7  
**restaurant** 5:21 14:9  
 40:23,25 42:14  
**retail** 17:25 18:24  
**retailer** 14:9,10 37:14  
 39:15,19 40:3,8,16,18  
 40:22,25 41:3,6 42:10  
 42:14  
**retailer's** 20:22 21:20  
 22:16  
**retroactively** 38:1  
**return** 48:9  
**review** 2:11 4:1,22 5:18  
 6:13 7:9,17 8:12 9:8  
 9:13 10:7 11:3,23  
 12:18 13:12 14:8 15:4  
 16:1,23 17:22 18:24

19:20 20:22 21:19  
 22:15 23:11 24:8 25:4  
**Ridge** 7:19  
**right** 2:3,6,7 25:25  
 35:20 40:13 45:4  
**rights** 48:3  
**roll** 3:13,15 4:10 5:6 6:1  
 6:22 7:25 8:21 9:20  
 10:16 11:11 12:6,25  
 13:21 14:17 15:15  
 16:12 17:11 18:10  
 19:8 20:7 21:7 22:3  
 22:24 23:21 24:17  
 25:13 35:6 38:8 41:12  
 42:21 44:12 45:21  
**Ronald** 29:6  
**room** 11:24 46:15  
**Rose** 33:1,3,7,10,14,17  
 33:21,24 34:4,7  
**Rosebud** 40:17  
**Royal** 41:5  
**rules** 2:8  
**Ryan** 30:13,17

---

**S**


---

**S** 1:21  
**S-A-N-D-H-U** 32:13  
**S-U-N-** 32:12  
**safekeeping** 8:13 9:9  
 9:11,14,15 10:8 23:11  
 25:5  
**sale** 41:4  
**sales** 2:16 40:11  
**Sandhu** 32:12  
**SC-00762** 33:12  
**SC-00765** 34:1  
**SC-00783** 39:23  
**scenes** 47:17  
**seats** 16:2  
**second** 3:11 4:6,8 5:2,4  
 5:23 6:19,20 7:21,23  
 8:16,18,21 9:17,18  
 10:12,14 11:7,9 12:2  
 12:4,22 13:17,19  
 14:13,15 15:9,12 16:6  
 16:8,9 17:4,6,8 18:4,6  
 19:4,6 20:1,4 21:2,4  
 21:25 22:20,22 23:17  
 23:19 24:13,15 25:10  
 35:3,20 36:9 38:2,3,5  
 39:8 41:9 42:2,12,18  
 43:25 44:9 45:17,19  
**secondary** 3:6  
**seconded** 3:12,14 4:10  
 5:6 6:1,22 7:25 9:20  
 10:16 11:11 12:6,25  
 13:21 14:17 15:14  
 16:11 17:10 18:9 19:8  
 20:6,7 21:6 22:3,24  
 23:21 24:17 25:13  
 35:6 38:7 41:12 42:21  
 44:12 45:21,23  
**seconds** 5:24 8:19  
 12:23 13:18 15:10  
 18:7 20:2 21:3 22:1  
 25:11 35:4 42:19  
**Section** 2:19,20 3:1,1,7  
**security** 26:12,18,23  
 27:3,7,12,16,20,24  
 28:3,7,12,17,22 29:3  
 29:8,13,18,22 30:1,5  
 30:12,16,20,25 31:4  
 31:14,19,24 32:3,7,10  
 32:16,20 36:8,11,16  
 36:20,24 37:3,8  
**seeing** 47:18  
**seeking** 45:13  
**September** 9:11,16  
 10:11  
**series** 29:16,21,25 30:4  
**service** 2:17  
**session** 36:3 48:10  
**settlement** 4:1,22 5:18  
**Shaw** 7:12  
**Sheridan** 29:4,10  
**Sherman** 17:1  
**Shilling** 33:13  
**Shipley** 40:2  
**Short** 1:22 6:3 35:8,9,9  
 38:3,3,6,9,10,10  
 41:14,15,15 42:23,24  
 42:24 44:10,11,14,15  
 44:15 45:24,25,25  
**Showtime** 12:20  
**sic** 25:4 28:14 29:15  
 31:10 37:5  
**sidewalk** 12:19 16:2  
**sip** 28:20,25 36:18  
**six** 26:17,22 27:2,7 28:7  
 36:11  
**Small** 29:5,10  
**social** 37:22  
**Social/Maialino** 19:1  
**soft** 30:22 31:2,7,11,16  
 31:21,25  
**solutions** 28:15  
**Sonesta** 41:5  
**sorry** 3:14 4:25 6:3 9:10  
 28:7 29:15 30:8 37:23  
 39:24 43:17  
**specialist** 47:25 48:6  
**Spirits** 4:4  
**Staff** 1:24  
**State** 43:21  
**stated** 41:25  
**status** 23:11 24:8 25:4

**statutory** 2:18,25 3:6  
**stayed** 47:11  
**Steve** 36:21  
**stipulated** 7:17  
**stop** 47:19  
**storage** 16:24 39:23,24  
 40:1,18  
**store** 16:24  
**Strand** 40:24  
**streatory** 1:9 42:4,5,11  
 42:14  
**Street** 7:13 34:15 40:20  
**substantial** 1:10 26:1  
 32:21,23 33:1,5,7,8  
 33:11,14,15,18,21,22  
 33:25 34:3,5,8,11,13  
 34:17,19,21,24 35:21  
 37:11,16,18,19,23  
**Suchi** 29:11  
**summer** 29:16,21,24  
 30:3 40:12  
**Sunday** 34:22 37:13  
**Sunderpreeet** 32:12  
**Super** 40:2  
**supplemental** 1:7 18:22  
 18:23  
**support** 7:11,18  
**sure** 48:7  
**suspended** 2:21 3:3,9

---

**T**


---

**T-E-I-X-E-R-I-A** 37:5  
**T-E-X** 37:4  
**T-I-G-E-R-E-L-L-A** 8:14  
**T-I-L-D-E** 30:7  
**tacos** 19:21  
**take** 45:21 47:15,20,21  
**TAM** 44:5  
**tasting** 20:24 21:21  
**tavern** 14:10 39:15,19  
 40:8,16  
**technical** 48:4,5  
**Techniques** 44:4  
**temporary** 1:10 18:24  
 23:13 26:1,8  
**Tesfit** 32:8  
**testify** 46:24  
**thank** 2:6 46:20,25 47:1  
 47:4,10,12,14,19,22  
 47:24 48:6,13  
**think** 20:6  
**Thompson** 18:25  
**thought** 47:6  
**three** 27:20 29:18,22  
 30:1,5,11 32:10 36:13  
 40:12 43:16  
**tickets** 17:24  
**Tico>Nama** 11:4

**tier** 2:18,25 3:6  
**Tigerella** 8:13 9:10  
**time** 30:25 31:4,9,14,24  
 32:3 47:12  
**timely** 46:17  
**Title** 45:7  
**today** 46:21,24 47:13  
 47:23 48:1,4,5,7  
**Tom's** 6:16  
**total** 13:13  
**tour** 28:1  
**Trade** 39:19,23,25  
**Training** 44:5  
**transfer** 24:9 25:5  
 40:18 41:3  
**Tres** 2:13  
**try** 47:15  
**Tsehay** 5:20  
**two** 28:12,22 29:2,7,13  
 32:16 36:20 37:7 42:4  
**type** 26:4 38:24

---

**U**


---

**Uproar** 32:21  
**use** 33:2,8,16,22 34:5  
 34:14 37:20

---

**V**


---

**value** 17:24 19:23  
**various** 17:25  
**videoconference** 1:17  
**violation** 2:18,25 3:6  
**violations** 45:12  
**VIP** 36:22  
**Virginia** 24:9  
**vote** 3:13,15 4:11 5:7  
 6:2,23 8:1,22 9:21  
 10:17 11:12 13:1,22  
 14:18 15:15 16:12  
 17:11 18:10 19:9 20:8  
 21:7 22:4,25 23:22  
 24:18 25:14 35:7 38:8  
 41:13 42:22 44:13  
 45:22  
**voted** 9:10

---

**W**


---

**W** 1:18,20  
**waiting** 47:7  
**Walter** 34:16  
**want** 2:4 42:5 47:10,14  
 47:18,20,22 48:6  
**Washington** 18:25  
 34:19 37:10  
**Watch** 6:16  
**we'll** 3:13,15 8:21 47:8  
**We're** 48:8  
**WebEx** 1:17

**website** 46:16  
**Wednesday** 1:15  
**week** 36:4  
**Wellness** 23:15  
**went** 48:15  
**West** 24:9  
**wine** 4:4 40:1,4 41:3  
**Wonderland** 37:11,14  
**work** 47:18 48:6  
**worked** 48:7

---

**X**


---



---

**Y**


---

**Yards** 33:3,4,10,10,17  
 33:17,23,24 34:7,7  
**year** 23:14

---

**Z**


---

**Zachary** 30:21 31:1,6  
 31:11,16,21,25  
**Zachys** 39:22 40:1  
**zero** 3:25 4:21 5:17  
 6:12 7:8 8:11 9:7 10:6  
 11:2,22 12:17 13:11  
 14:7 15:3,25 16:22  
 17:21 18:20 19:19  
 20:18 21:18 22:14  
 23:10 24:7 25:3,24  
 35:19 38:20 43:12  
 44:25 46:10  
**zone** 7:12

---

**0**


---

**00014** 39:12  
**00784** 34:25  
**020234** 9:17  
**025496** 16:4  
**060290** 34:24 37:16  
**060518** 18:2 19:24  
**087423** 43:23  
**087424** 44:1  
**087433** 44:6  
**089186** 12:20  
**092012** 32:23  
**092083** 34:8  
**092094** 33:5  
**093610** 11:5  
**097516** 40:14

---

**1**


---

**1** 2:15 7:11  
**1,000** 2:20 3:2  
**10** 15:4 26:12 27:12,16  
 27:25 36:8,16 40:21  
**100** 27:24 28:2 29:13  
 37:7  
**100,000** 30:20

**1010** 34:14  
**102866** 34:17  
**106038** 33:18  
**108886** 39:19  
**109739** 11:25  
**10th** 26:21 28:11 30:15  
 31:3 32:6,9,15  
**11** 16:1 28:4 40:24  
**111150** 2:14  
**111618** 42:10  
**114148** 40:6  
**114547** 17:2  
**115589** 33:25  
**115848** 33:11  
**116631** 42:14  
**116798** 40:25  
**117367** 25:8  
**117369** 24:11  
**117371** 23:15  
**117377** 20:25  
**117379** 21:23  
**117380** 22:18  
**1181** 37:23  
**118113** 37:23  
**119361** 13:15 14:11  
 15:7  
**119403** 6:17  
**119978** 8:14  
**11th** 28:6,21 30:19 31:3  
 32:22 34:12,20  
**12** 16:2,23 28:9 38:22  
 41:2  
**122253** 4:4  
**123033** 39:14  
**123533** 40:3  
**123801** 41:6  
**124404** 4:25 40:22  
**124413** 41:3  
**124493** 5:21  
**124582** 7:19  
**124906** 37:3  
**124909** 36:7  
**124913** 36:11  
**124914** 36:15  
**124923** 26:12  
**124924** 26:17  
**124926** 27:2  
**124928** 27:11  
**124929** 27:16  
**124930** 26:22  
**124931** 27:7  
**124941** 37:7  
**124948** 36:24  
**124955** 30:11  
**124975** 27:20  
**124978** 30:15  
**124979** 30:19  
**124984** 30:24

**124986** 31:3  
**124987** 31:9  
**124988** 31:13  
**124989** 31:18  
**124990** 31:23  
**124991** 32:2  
**124994** 32:6  
**124995** 27:24  
**124996** 28:2  
**124998** 28:7  
**124999** 36:19  
**125008** 28:11  
**125013** 32:10  
**125018** 28:17  
**125026** 28:22  
**125027** 29:2  
**125070** 32:15,19  
**125075** 29:7  
**125076** 29:12  
**125078** 19:2  
**125082** 29:17  
**125083** 29:22  
**125084** 30:1  
**125085** 30:5  
**129** 28:6  
**13** 17:22 28:13 41:5  
**14** 28:19  
**14th** 27:10 31:8 32:18  
**15** 28:24  
**150** 27:20 29:18,22 30:1  
     30:5,11  
**153** 30:11  
**15th** 27:1 28:1 29:1  
**16** 29:4  
**16th** 29:6,21 31:8  
**17** 29:9  
**1700** 40:20  
**17th** 29:12 31:12 33:2,7  
     33:15,21 34:4 40:20  
**18** 29:14  
**18th** 29:1 31:12  
**19** 29:19  
**1E** 4:3  
**1st** 36:7,23 37:2

---

**2**

---

**2** 2:23 4:1,23 8:12 19:20  
     21:19 26:14  
**2,000** 30:16  
**2:52** 2:2  
**20** 29:23 30:16  
**200** 36:24  
**2000.1** 2:20  
**2023** 1:16 2:12 4:2,23  
     5:19 6:15 7:11 9:11  
     9:16 10:11 26:21 29:6  
     29:12,25 30:4,19 33:2  
**2046** 24:9

**21** 13:14 30:2  
**21st** 31:17  
**22** 23:14 30:6  
**22nd** 28:16  
**23** 2:19 9:16 27:10  
     30:13  
**23-** 2:12 33:11,25 39:22  
**23-IMP-** 39:11  
**23-IMP-00013** 39:7  
**23-PRO-00015** 6:15  
**23-PRO-0046** 6:16  
**23-SC-** 34:24  
**23-SC-00758** 32:24  
**23-SC-00761** 33:5  
**23-SC-00763** 33:19  
**23-SC-00766** 34:9  
**23-SC-00780** 34:17  
**23-SC-00781** 37:16  
**23-SC-00782** 37:24  
**23rd** 27:6 29:25 31:17  
     45:16  
**24** 4:2 30:17  
**24th** 26:11 31:22  
**25** 30:21 32:20  
**25-113(I)(2)** 2:19  
**25-113(I)(4)** 3:1  
**25-701** 3:7  
**25-823(A)(5)** 3:1  
**250** 3:8 37:3  
**25th** 31:22  
**26** 31:1,10  
**27** 31:6  
**28th** 27:15 32:1 45:9,15  
**29** 31:15  
**2903** 17:1  
**2B** 4:24  
**2nd** 36:10

---

**3**

---

**3** 3:5 4:22 5:19 9:8  
     22:15 26:19 39:13  
     44:4  
**3:39** 48:16  
**30** 2:21 3:2,8 9:11 10:11  
     31:20 46:23  
**300** 28:7 32:10  
**301** 32:25  
**30th** 30:4 32:2  
**31** 6:15 31:25  
**32** 32:4  
**33** 32:8  
**34** 32:12  
**35** 32:17  
**350** 26:17,22 27:2,7  
     36:11  
**36** 32:21  
**37** 32:25  
**38** 33:6

**39** 33:13

---

**4**

---

**4** 5:18 10:7 11:3 23:11  
     26:24 36:17 39:18  
**40** 33:20  
**405** 45:7  
**41** 34:2  
**42** 34:10  
**43** 26:2,6 34:18  
**44** 13:14  
**48** 2:24  
**49** 30:20  
**4th** 37:13

---

**5**

---

**5** 6:13 24:8 25:4 27:4  
     36:21 39:22  
**50** 28:17  
**500** 17:24 19:22 27:11  
     27:16 32:19 36:8  
**5th** 36:14 37:19

---

**6**

---

**6** 2:12 7:9 11:23 27:8  
     36:25 40:2  
**6500** 25:7  
**6th** 37:6

---

**7**

---

**7** 1:16 12:18 27:13 37:4  
     40:5  
**70** 29:7  
**75** 28:12,22 29:2 32:7  
     36:20  
**7th** 27:23 30:23

---

**8**

---

**8** 13:12 27:17 37:9  
     40:13  
**80** 32:16  
**800** 26:12 36:15  
**89** 30:24 31:4,9,13,18  
     31:23 32:3  
**8th** 26:16 28:21 30:23  
     37:2

---

**9**

---

**9** 14:8 27:21 37:17  
     40:17  
**9:30** 47:3  
**9th** 7:13 27:19,23 29:17  
     30:10,23 32:22

C E R T I F I C A T E

This is to certify that the foregoing transcript

In the matter of: Agenda

Before: DC ABCA

Date: 06-07-23

Place: teleconference

was duly recorded and accurately transcribed under my direction; further, that said transcript is a true and accurate complete record of the proceedings.

*Neal R Gross*

-----  
Court Reporter

**NEAL R. GROSS**

COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1716 14TH ST., N.W., STE. 200

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20009-7831